
                               

 

Suffering and Letting Go  

“Pain is a given – suffering is an option.”  The Buddha’s first 
teaching was on the Four Noble Truths… “Oh Bhikshus, there 

are four noble truths.  They are the noble truths of suffering, 
the cause of suffering, the cessation of suffering and the 

path to the cessation of suffering.”  

According to Buddhism, we living beings are trapped in the 
cycle of existence known as samsara.  In samsara, we wander 
aimlessly and experience unbearable suffering—day and night, 
year after year, life after life—because of the tight grip of our 

grasping at self.   In order to heal this disease-like condition, 
first we have to find its cause, and then we apply the medicine-
like path of training to restore our original good health, which is 

enlightenment.  

There are times in our lives when we wish we could change the 
ending of the story.  Sometimes we lose what we care about, we 
are separated from those we love, our bodies fail us as we get 

older, we feel helpless or hurt, or our lives just seem to be 
slipping away.  These are all aspects of Dukkha, one of the 



principal teachings of the Buddha.  Dukkha means pain, 
suffering, discontent, unsatisfactoriness, hollowness, change.  

The Buddha said, “All I teach is suffering and the end of 
suffering.”  Suffering in his teaching does not necessarily mean 

only grave physical pain, but rather the mental suffering we 
undergo when our tendency to hold onto pleasure encounters 

the fleeting nature of life, and our experiences become 
unsatisfying and ungovernable.  

But how difficult it is to fully embrace this truth.  Of all the maps 
of Buddhist psychology, the Noble Truths, which teach the 

understanding of suffering and its end, are the most central.  
The whole purpose of Buddhist psychology, its ethics, 

philosophy, practices, and community life, is the discovery 
that freedom and joy are possible in the face of the 

sufferings of human life.  The Four Noble Truths are laid out 
like a psychological diagnosis: the symptoms, the causes, the 

possibility of healing, and the medicinal path.  

Whether we are healers, therapists, or friends, when people 
come to us for help, we are first a witness to their suffering. 

Whatever form that suffering takes—severe pain, conflict, fear, 
depression, stress, obsession, confusion, mental illness, divorce, 

trouble with work or family or the law, unfulfilled creativity, or 
unrequited love—we must willingly acknowledge its’ truth.  

We are also witness to their pain.  Buddhist psychology makes a 
clear distinction between pain and suffering.  Pain is an 
unavoidable aspect of the natural world.   It is physical, 

biological, and social, woven into our existence as night is with 
day, as inevitable as hard and soft, as hot and cold.   In this 

human incarnation we experience a continuous ebb and flow of 
pleasure and pain, gain and loss.  Inhabiting our human society 

is the same: we encounter praise and blame, fame and disrepute, 



success and failure, arising and passing constantly.  The Third 
Noble Truth offers us the way out, the end of suffering.  

Suffering is different from pain.  Suffering is caused by our 
reaction to the inevitable pain of life.  Our personal suffering 

can include anxiety, depression, fear, confusion, grief, anger, 
hurt, addiction, jealousy, and frustration.  But suffering is not 
only personal.  Our collective suffering grows from human 
greed, hatred, and ignorance, bringing warfare and racism; 

the isolation and torture of prisoners; fueling the 
unnecessary hunger, sickness, and abandonment of human 

beings on every continent. This individual and collective 
suffering, the First Noble Truth, is what we are called upon to 

understand and transform. 

 The Second Noble Truth describes the cause of suffering: 
grasping.  Grasping, it explains, gives birth to aversion and 

delusion, and from these three roots arise all the other 
unhealthy states, such as jealousy, anxiety, hatred, addiction, 
possessiveness, and shamelessness. These are the causes of 

individual and global suffering.  

The Third Noble Truth offers us the way out, the end of 
suffering. Unlike pain, suffering is not inevitable.  Freedom 

from suffering is possible when we let go of our reactions, 
our fear and grasping.  This freedom is called nirvana.  This is 

the Third Noble Truth.  

The Fourth Noble Truth is the path to the end of suffering.  This 
path is called the middle way or The Noble Eight-fold Path.  

The middle way invites us to find peace wherever we are, here 
and now.  

By neither grasping nor resisting life, we can find wakefulness 
and freedom in the midst of our joys and sorrows.  Following 

the middle path, we establish integrity, we learn to quiet the 
mind, we learn to see with wisdom.  



The Four Noble Truths insist that we face our pain, the pain in 
our body and mind and the pain of the world.  They teach us to 

stop running away.  Only by courageously opening to the 
sorrow of the world as it is can, we find our freedom.  This is 

the demand placed on all who would awaken.  As Joseph 
Campbell reminds us, “The first step to the knowledge of the 

wonder and mystery of life is in the recognition of the 
monstrous nature of this earthly human realm as well as its 

glory.”  

Of course, Western psychology also thoroughly acknowledges 
suffering.  But in certain ways it leads us to simply accept our 
suffering, what Freud called our ordinary level of neurosis.  

As Freud said in his famously resigned terms, “The goal of 
psychoanalysis is to claim a little more ego from the vast sea 
of id.”  Like Freud, the great existential philosophers Sartre and 
Camus also focused on the inevitability of our suffering.  But a 

philosophical or psychological acceptance of normal 
unhappiness is a poor place to end the story.  

The Four Noble Truths promise much more.  They are a 
complete and systematic set of philosophical principles and 

teachings that we can use to end the causes of suffering. 
Through their understanding we can realize freedom.  

The Four Noble Truths form the foundation of Buddhism. It 
starts with declaring that “life is suffering.” For many, that idea 

may feel depressing. Actually, the Buddha exposed something 
very important. He acknowledges that suffering is just a part of 

life, and the more you accept life’s imperfections, the less 
stressful it becomes.  

The idea of acceptance as an antidote to suffering may seem 
counterintuitive and difficult to grasp.  However, take a second 
to think about it.  When you suffer, like when having your heart 
broken or experiencing grief, more pain arises from resisting 



or denying that you feel bad in the first place.  Suppressing 
those strong emotions can only make things worse and even 

cause us to act out in unhealthy, destructive ways.  

Living in the present can help alleviate suffering.  

The Buddha attributes all forms of suffering, whether physical 
pain or an emotional struggle, to one factor: impermanence. 

Everything changes.  

However, people feel better when having a sense of 
predictability.  This makes them deny the simple truth that 
nothing stays the same.  Rather than surrender to change, 

people fight against it.  We try to keep things the same; our job, 
our partners, our friends, our homes, our communities.  Then, 
when the world around us changes, as it will eventually, this 

causes anger, sadness, and frustration.  

And yet, change is inevitable. Rather than constantly clinging to 
the past, or grasping for something better, the Buddha 

recommends accepting things as they are, at this very moment, 
by living fully in the present.  

That means letting go of the past so we can fully appreciate 
all that exists right now. In this way, we live in harmony with 
nature, always changing. We open ourselves to all that the 

present moment has to offer and do not struggle against the 
current of impermanence.  

In love and light, 

 Respectfully submitted by;  

Christopher Stagg 


